McKinley H.S. SBMT
McKinley High School
1500 Elmwood Ave.
Buffalo, NY 14207

April 13,2023

Dr. Tonja M. Williams

Superintendent of the Buffalo City School District
712 City Hall

65 Niagara Square,

Buffalo, NY 14202

Dear Dr. Williams:

In 2017 former McKinley H.S. Principal Crystal Barton was placed on leave and replaced by an inexperienced
Assistant Principal, who had no teaching experience. From 2017 through February of 2022 most of the procedures,
policies, and practices that Mrs. Barton had in place at McKinley, which made McKinley a safe and thriving school,
were changed, modified or discontinued. This set into motion a series of events that led to the stabbing of a student
and shooting of a security guard on February 11, 2022. The shooting and stabbing garnered national media attention
and put McKinley in the spotlight, for all the wrong reasons. Shortly after the shooting Dr. Cash came to McKinley,
with members of his cabinet to meet with the teachers. The McKinley teachers were not receptive to Dr. Cash’s visit
as most viewed it as a “photo op” and “too little too late.” Weeks after the incident an online entity publicized and
brought to light that former Superintendent Cash was responsible for the shooting as he ignored the McKinley
teachers and the BTF’s repeated warnings that the substitute principal, that he put in place at McKinley was grossly
incompetent. The community and Buffalo Public School District Board of Education turned on Dr. Cash for not
listening to the McKinley Teachers and the BTF. Dr. Cash was subsequently forced out.

Dr. Cash’s departure opened the door for you to be appointed as Superintendent of the Buffalo Public School District.
You promised to listen and collaborate with the teachers and the BTF and not continue Dr. Cash’s pattern of
marginalizing, disregarding, and ignoring the teachers. In January of 2023 we became aware of a rumor that you
were recommending that Mr. Khalil be removed as Principal of McKinley H.S. We wrote a letter to BOE President
Sharon Belton-Cottman, copied to you and others, expressing our concern and outrage for the move (see attached).
The basic message of our letter was that we supported Mr. Khalil and once again we were not listened to and/or
consulted by you prior to your decision, which was your predecessor’s modus operandi. Our letter was ignored, and
Mr. Khalil was removed on January 18, 2023.

After you removed Mr. Khalil, you came to McKinley to meet with and “listen to us”, on 1/20/23. Although you
did listen and you stated that you’re meeting with us was “not a one and done”, the majority of the teachers felt that
your visit with us, after you already took action, was reminiscent of Dr. Cash coming to McKinley to meet with the
teachers, after years of ignoring our input and after the subsequent shooting and stabbing. In short, we felt that our
input was not valued and was never sought prior to any decision that was made.

You appointed Mr. Jenkins as Principal of McKinley H.S., to replace Mr. Khalil, effective 1/30/23. As of today’s
date, Mr. Jenkins has yet to meet with building committee to address the many concerns the teachers have, even
though he was appointed on 1/30/23. On 3/8/23 Delegate Chair Andrea Augello wrote to Mr. Jenkins (see attached),
“We will need to pull together an SBMT meeting very soon, as budgets need t [sic] be submitted and we haven’t
gotten a look at even a draft yet.” At the time of Mrs. Augello’s letter, Mr. Jenkins had also not yet met with the
SBMT, even though he took over as Principal more than two months prior (SBMT is supposed to meet monthly).



On 3/14/23 Mr. Mahoney authored an email to Mrs. Watson (copied to you, Mr. Jenkins and others). Part of Mr.
Mahoney’s email (see attached) addressed the fact that Mr. Jenkins had not yet met with SBMT, but it was rumored
that Mr. Jenkins had been meeting with his administrative staff and the guidance department and begun the process
of discussing and finalizing the budget for the 2023-2024 school year. At the request of the SBMT members, Mrs.
Steiner attended the 3/24/23 SBMT meeting and explained the benefits of McKinley having a band and chorus. At
this SBMT meeting (the only one Mr. Jenkins has held since taking over on 1/30/23), the consensus of the members
of SBMT who have signed this letter was that music should have 2.0 in the budget to include both classroom music
and chorus/band. Furthermore, nobody agreed to, nor heard any explanation as to why this could not be included in
the budget. Principal Jenkins was noticeably uneasy discussing the topic. It was obvious that there had been “other
discussions” that were not in favor of band and chorus.

Members of the SBMT heard rumors that Principal Jenkins held a budget work session on Saturday 3/25/23 with
members of his administration and the guidance department. Oddly, none of the SBMT members were invited to the
meeting, even though they are the ones commissioned with constructing and approving the budget. This week the
SBMT became aware that Mr. Jenkins and his secret group created a budget that will be discussed and approved
downtown on Friday 4/14/23, without input or authorization from the SBMT. On April 11, 2023 Mrs. Watson
summonsed Mrs. Steiner into the office to meet with her and Mr. Jenkins. Mrs. Watson informed Mrs. Steiner that
the 2023-2024 budget would not include band but that there would be two art positions included. Mrs. Watson
provided justification for the move citing a survey that was allegedly completed by the students. Mrs. Watson stated
that there wasn’t interest from the students in “band.” Mrs. Watson’s argument is invalid though. Even if “band”
was included in a survey to the students, which it doesn’t seem to have been, you cannot recruit band students from
a piece of paper. Students at McKinley have not been exposed to a band program and thus it is illogical to assume
they are able to make an informed choice, even if asked. Despite not having a band program, Ms. Steiner has recruited
more than 70 students who would be interested in playing an instrument next year. Furthermore, Mrs. Watson is not
commissioned with constructing and approving the budget, the SBMT is.

On 4/11/23 Mrs. Jenna Burke (Labor Relations Specialist @BTF) wrote an email to Mrs. Watson (see attached) that
was also copied to Mr. Jenkins and Mr. Schwanz. In her email Mrs. Burke protested that the SBMT was being
disregarded and she specifically informed Mrs. Watson “The BTF members of the SBMT are reserving all rights to
pursue this matter to ensure that the proper process is used for the 2023-2024 school year budget at McKinley High
School.” On 4/12/23 Mrs. Janet Lopez (Parent Engagement Leader) and SBMT member, emailed Mr. Jenkins and
the SBMT questioning when we would be meeting to construct and approve the budget (see attached).

The McKinley H.S. staff received an email from Mr. Jenkins on 4/12/23 (see attached), informing us that there would
be a SBMT meeting on Monday April 17,2023 at 3:30 P.M. This meeting is surely not coincidentally scheduled to
take place AFTER the McKinley budget is finalized and set in stone on 4/14/23. This latest act of dismissing the
McKinley teachers by Mr. Jenkins and Ms. Watson is reminiscent of the previous times we were disregarded and
stepped over in the past (see page #1 of this document). Mr. Jenkins meeting with the SBMT AFTER the budget is
set is stone and cannot be changed is very similar to Dr. Cash coming to McKinley AFTER ignoring our warnings
for four plus years and you coming to McKinley to “listen to us” after terminating Principal Khalil despite our letter
of support for him.

We are asking that you (Dr. Williams) change course immediately and stop disregarding us and allowing your staff
to disregard us. Please do the following:

#1. Put a halt to Mr. Jenkins’ and Mrs. Watson’s disrespectful acts of circumventing the SBMT. Direct Mr. Jenkins
and Mrs. Watson to postpone the budget hearing scheduled for this Friday (4/14/23), for a minimum of three
weeks. This would allow the SBMT time to construct and approve their budget for the 2023-2023 school year.
Please do not attempt to schedule a SBMT meeting for 4/13/23, to get our “input.” We do not want to be






























